- N\

Bulletin

The Atlantic Provinces Library Association
Volume 55, Number 4 ISSN 0001-2203

January—February 1992

“Doing Research is Essential to the
Development of a Professional Librarian.”

Mary Dykstra

prefer to change the

statement “Doing
research is essential to the

development of a professional
librarian” to “Research is
librarianship.” Put that way, I
couldn’t agree more!

Although there are many
definitions of research, hereis oneby
Jesse Shera that might do best in this
context: “It is an intellectual act that
begins with the asking of a question
(emerging from an awareness of
one’s ignorance) and progresses
through the critical examination of
evidence that is both relevant and
reliable to the revelation of truth that
is generalizable and universal.”

It is generally accepted that the
research process consists of the
following steps: (1) identification of
a problem, (2) collection of data, (3)
selection of one or more tentative
solutions, (4) testing and evaluation
of the solution(s) using appropriate
methodologies, and (5)final selection
of a solution. There are differences in
the methodologies and other aspects
of whatiscalled “scientific research,”
where data are usually collected from
physical sources, and the “scholarly
research” usually undertaken by
humanists with data which tends to
be bibliographical. In all cases,
though, the greater the care and
rigour with which the essential steps
in the research process are
undertaken, the greater the validity
and credibility of the research.

It is important to understand that
certain things are not research.
Describing a particular system or
situation does not qualify. Nor does
compiling a bibliography. Nor does
gathering together the opinions of
several experts without weighing the
evidence. Nor does inventing a
hypothesis without testing and
proving it. All of these things might
be very useful in and of themselves,
or as informational tools for
researchers to use, but to equate
producing them with “doing
research” does nothing to improve
the image of a profession. Research
is disciplined inquiry and problem
solving, in order to create new
knowledge.

It seems clear from the above that
not all librarians will have the time,
ability, or inclination to “do”
research. Nor should they. There
must be consumers of research, as

continued on page 2...

We putthe above
statement-
admittedly a pro-

vocative one-to a
number of Atlantic
area librarians, and
asked them to respond

to it in light of their own

situation. It appears we
struck a nerve, for almost
everyonewe asked responded
(some of the responses will
have to be run in the next
issue). Is it essential? Read
on and find out.

-BB

Amédeé LeBlanc
de nom-

epuis
breuses années,les

bibliothécaires qui exercent
leur profession dans les

universités canadiennes et
américaines ont souvent des
discussions concernant la recherche
et se demandent si elle est vraiment
nécessaire pour exercer leurs
fonctions. Selon certains écrits, il est
tres difficile de donner un plein
rendement au travail en plus de faire
de la recherche pendant ses temps
libres. Par contre, plusieurs articles
écrits par des bibliothécaires
chevronnés dans la discipline
reconnaissent l'importance de la
recherche pour atteindre un statut
professionnel et valoriser la
profession.

Lors d’enquétes en 1981 et 1983,
Russ Davidson et son équipe
constataient que les bibliothécaires
desinstitutions académiques vraient
une certaine réticence a s'impliquer
dans des projets de recherche. On
présentait comme argument que,
comme leur travail était échelonné
sur une période de douze mois
exigeant quarante heures par
semaine, il était donc pratiquement
impossible d’initier des projets de
recherche.

Du point de vue administratif,
Thomas English (1984) dévoile le
résultatde sonenquéte quicorrobore
cellede Davidson. DaleS. Montanelli

continued on page 3...
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Susan McLean

s research essential to

the development of
the professional librarian? Yes,
most definitely. Is it essential
thatevery librarian carry outresearch
in their respective area of expertise?
No.

What is essential is to recognize
the importance of research to
librarianship. Without it we as
individuals, and the profession as a
whole, would not develop and keep
pace with the times. There is no need,
however, for every librarian to be
actively carryingoutoriginal research
in their area of expertise. What is
necessary is that we develop skills as
effective team members toallow usto

““work together to identify areas

requiring research, effectively carry
out the research and integrate it
appropriately in our work places.

If we are to make it into the future
we will have to develop and keep
pace with diverse and rapidly
changing issues in the field. In order
to do this we have to pool our
expertise. We need people in the
profession with a range of abilities,
including: good communication and
interpersonal skills to allow for the
effective exchange of ideas;
automation knowledgetodevelop the
systems we need for the future; strong
public and technical service abilities
to keep the libraries running; good
leadership and administrative skills
to ensure that institutions carry out
the work they were designed to
undertake; and good political skills
to ensure thatthelibrary hasadequate
funds to put the ideas generated by
research into practice. Effective and
competent researchersareanecessary
part of that team. However, just as it
is not necessary that we all be
automation specialists, chief
administrators or public service
librarians, neither do we all need to
be researchers.

What we must do as individual
librarians is recognize theimportance
of research. A shortcoming in the
profession is the tendency to ignore
this importance either by not
encouraging it, or by not integrating
it into the daily routines of our
libraries. Because weare, by and large,
a practising professionitis easy to get
caught up in the daily running of our
institutions and leave little or no time
for thinking about what we do, for
stepping back for a critical review.

continued on page 2...

Information
Resources
on the

Internet:

A Beginner’s Guide to
the Internet.

—by Angela Lonardo

The world of information
is rapidly changing.
Networks and networking
are a relatively new phenomenon
in the information field, including
libraries. As document delivery
becomes as sophisticated as our
ability to access information,
networking might well transform
the information sector.
Networks connect people and
computers. In Atlantic Canada we
have 4 regional networks. NLnet

"(the Newfoundland and Labrador

Network) links Memorial
University of Newfoundland,
Cabot Institute of Applied Arts
and Technology, Fisheries and
Oceans Canada, Forestry Canada
(Newfoundland and Labrador
Region), Institute for Fisheriesand
Marine Technology, and the
National Research Council Canada
(Institute of Marine Dynamics).
The NSTN in Nova Scotia,
AccessNB in New Brunswick, and
Prince Edward Island Network in
PEI are comparable regional
networks.

CAnet, pronounced C-A-net, is
anationwidenetwork, which links
the regional networks across
Canada. CAnet provides
universities, government, and
industry with software, electronic
mail, file and document transfer,
supercomputer facilities, and
databases. CAnet provides the
regional networks with database
access by giving them access to a
global network, the Internet.
Internet is an international
network, linking together regional
and national networks around the
world. For example, a scholar in
Newfoundland sitting at a
microcomputer or workstation
connected to a campus
network with an appropriate
telecommunications
infrastructure, such as Memorial
University provides, can link to
the Internet and exploita growing
number of open access databases.

There are over 200 library
catalogs available on the Internet,
such as the online catalogs
(OPACs) of the University of New

continued on page §...
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n the previous issue of the
“Bul!etin, you read about

various challenges facing the
library community in the Atlantic
Provinces, including such things as
funding, intellectual freedom, and
resource sharing. These same issues
are common across Canada, as was
pointed up at the recent meeting of
theProvincialand Territorial Library
Association Council (PTLAC). The
PTLAC,comprised of the Presidents
ofllibrary associationsacross Canada,
was a guest of the Ontario Library
Association at its conference in
November, 1991. As well as holding
a meeting of the Council, PTLAC
participated ina conference program
which enumerated and discussed
the issues facing the library
community inCanada. Andrea John,
APLA’s Past President, attended on
behalf of APLA. At the PTLAC
meeting, Council members
reaffirmed the desire to maintain a
relationship among local and
regional library associations. In
particular, members feel that
concerted lobbying efforts are
necessary. It is interesting that the

Tt

need to network and cooperate is
felt so strongly in groups such as
these. Even though the individuals
are members of other groups which
are pursuing the same goals, we feel
thatthe network provided by PTLAC
offers additional advantages which
are worth the effort of maintaining a
new affiliation.

With respect to an issue that was
mentioned inanearlier Bulletin, there
is every indication that “buying
around” will be subject to regulation
(Distribution Rights) under the
Copyright Act, and that such
regulation will bedrafted soon (some
thought before Christmas). Under
the proposed regulation, the
exclusive Canadian distributor will
have the sole right to import those
titles governed by its distribution
contract. There willbe an exemption
for a “retail parallel importer” who
imports the titles for purposes of
resale to any purchaser. This
exemptionisdesignedtogetthe CBA
on side. APLA will be addressing
this issue in conjunction with CLA
and other library associations.

Judy Head

From the

EDITOR’S DESK

t is impossible, at least
ucurrently, to get a Master’s

degree in library science
without receiving some basic
training in research skills and
methods. Many librarians,
particularly those in academic
libraries and library schools, are
contractually obligated to carry out
research. Many others, in all areas of
librarianship and for a variety of
reasons, also do what they consider
to be research.

But what exactly is “research”?
Should we all be doing it? Are those
who aren’t being left behind? Are
thosewho aredoingit,doingitat the
expense of library users?

We put our intentionally

provocative statement to a number
of Atlanticarealibrariansand waited
to see what would happen. The
response was a little overwhelming
(we will have to run some replies in
asubsequentissue). And opinion, as
you will see, is very divided.
About the only lesson we learned
was that many librarians feel very
strongly about thisissue.Idon’t think
we answered any of the above
questions. But they are questions, it
appears, which should beasked, and
which aren't likely to go away.

A final note about this issue.
Perhaps inevitably it is slanted
towards theconcerns of theacademic
world. We hope to remedy that in
subsequent issues.

Bradd Burningham

Don't Duck the
Issue. Support
Freedom to Read

Dykstra continued from page 1...

well as producers. And because
many of their clients are themselves
researchers, librarians must also be
able to recognize good research in
other fields when they see it, and
understand the research process.

All professions worthy of the
name have their researchers.
Normally these are the academics,
or teaching members of the
profession, together with those in
associated institutions who may
collaborate with them. Others, such
as the editors of professional
journals, are involved in the
dissemination of research. And then
there is that large group of
practitioners who must apply the
research, which involves reading
research results, keeping informed
aboutresearchinevery way possible,
assimilating new knowledge and
acting upon it in situations where it
is relevant.

In the profession of medicine, for
example, most researchis performed
in the medical schoolsand associated
teaching hospitals. It is not, as a
general rule, performed by
practicing physicians. It goes without
saying, however, thatit is crucial for
the professional viability and
development of practicing
physicians that they have in-depth
knowledge of current research in
their field and the ability to apply
the results.

Professional librarianship in
North America has suffered
tremendously from the absence of a
strong research environment. First
there is the matter of funding.
Compare, for example, the British
Library’s Research and
Development Department, which
makes available one and a half
million pounds per year for research
in librarianship and information
studies in the UK, with our own
National Library, which has no such
department or funding. One of the
consequences of this lack of funding
is the difficulty librarians have in
arranging study leaves long enough
to enable them to conduct
meaningful research. Although the
number of librarians who would like
to be involved in research at some
point in their careers is increasing,
too many find that for financial
reasons(and/orlackof supportfrom
their employers) it is impossible to
do.

Evenworse, very little of the mass
of significant research currently
being produced in information
science and technology—most of it
extremely well funded—has found
its way into the practice of
librarianship. Nor is there much
knowledge among librarians of the
information revolution which has
already marginalized their
profession. There is some urgency,
therefore, inthe need foralllibrarians
to participate in research, if not as
doers thenas consumers, supporters
and appliers.

Mary Dykstra is Dean of the School of
Library and Information Studies at
Dalhousie University

McLean continued ﬁom pagel...

For many of us there is also little in
place to support the carrying out of
study and research. Sabbatical leaves
are generally only available to those
in the university environment.
Broader access to sabbatical leaves
would allow more practioners to take
advantage of the research that has
been completed and to develop and
carry out research projects
themselves. Skills are not easily
maintained by reading the literature
on evenings and weekends or by
attending conferences for sessions
intended to update or introduce an
area. Particularly at this juncture in
time, we need extended periods of
study to upgrade and expand our
skills as well as to allow us to carry
out research.

Those doing research have
responsibilities as well. They must
ensure that the limited resources
available for research are used for
those areas most in need of
development. This requires close
work with “practitioners”. It is
essential that persons carrying out
theresearch communicate effectively
with those on the front lines, not
only to make certain that the subject
oftheresearchisrelevant, butalso to
ensurevalid results. Researchinand
of itself is not the answer to the
profession no matter whether it is
carried outby every librarian as part
of the requirements of the profession
or by individuals for the profession
as a whole. Research that does not
work to makelibraries more effective
institutions is of little value.

We must also remember that a
depth and range of expertise is
required perhaps such as atno time
previously. As individuals, we are
told that those of us who are able to
adapt to change are most likely to
survive. The same can be said of our
institutions. Areas of responsibility
are changing so rapidly that there is
no hope of maintaining expertise in
all areas. What will allow us to grow
and surviveisa strengthening of our
teamwork skills, our ability to
negotiate and communicate with
each other and with our
communities. We mustdevelop and
share ourindividual expertiseas well
as recognize and seek out the
expertise which we are missing. If
we are able to maintain this
teamwork and dialogue we may
move on to exciting developments.
Without it we have no chance of
growing.

So, is research essential to the
development of the professional
librarian? Absolutely. Without
research the profession will not
develop,and asaresultwe will cease
to exist. We have an obligation to
ensure that research is carried out
and that the areas needing research
are identified to ensure that the
resources available are focused on
the areas most in.need. We have an
obligation to ensure that there is
ongoing dialogue between those
planning and carrying out the
research and those working in the
field.

Susan McLean is Coordinator, Adult
Lending Services, at Halifax City
Regional Library
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(1986) commente les résultats en
écrivant: “Not only do
administrators see the work of
librarianship as different from that
of the rest of the faculty, they see
librarians as having fewer degrees
of freedom, less independence, and
different basic responsibilities.” (p.
482) :

Méme si ces enquétes ont
démontré un point de vue différent,
on peut affirmer, comme Dale S.
Montanelli et Patricia F. Stenstrom
le soulignent dans le méme article,
que la recherche est trés bénéfique
pour les bibliothécaires et est
considérée comme trés importante
pour leurdéveloppement personnel
et professionnel.

I importe donc de se demander
pourquoi les bibliothécaires
s‘impliquent peu dans la recherche.
Le facteur temps est-il le seul
responsable du peu d’engagement
des membres de la profession? La
motivation selon Marcia Zubrow
(1979) est le point crucial de la
situation—"it is the individual
librarian’s responsibility to be self-
motivated in thearea of professional
growth.” (p. 22)

Cette motivation diteintrinseque
estd’abord etavanttant ce quiincite
le professionnel a faire le choix de se
lancer dans la recherche. Si la
motivation vient de l'intérieur, les
bénéfices  personnels sont

considérables. Entre autres, on note

la valorisation de soi, la
reconnaissance de ses capacités par
ses pairs, le développement de sa
créativité, moins de résistance aux
changements, et enfin un excellent
moyen de réduire la monotonie qui
conduit souvent a 1’'épuisement
professionnel.

En plus de la motivation
intrinseque, la  motivation
extrinséqueincitela personne a faire

le choix de s'impliquer. L’élément
suivant est en effet important pour
la mise sur pied d’un projet de
recherche: l’encadrement par
d’autres chercheurs en stade initial
qui en facilite le processus. Il faut
aussi prévoir du temps, du
financement et obtenir certains
bénéfices en retour.
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Amédeé LeBlanc est Chef des
Acquisitions , Université de Moncton
Bibliothéque Champlain
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Eric Swanick

agree with the
statement that “do-
ing research is essential to the

development of a professional
librarian.” The professional librarian
is often in a situation conducive to
research, often doing some form of
research on the job, has research
skills, and often research material is
in the collection or at least the
librarian can readily locate the
necessary material. Of course, there
are too many restraints to doing
research. Continued down-sizing,
the litany of doing more with less,
family responsibilities and other
reasons often result in the onus for
doing research being placed upon
someone else or on members of a

+library school faculty. This is

unfortunate for several reasons. The
library profession is facing many
challenges and changes and to
respond to these, to stake out the
library “turf,” it is imperative that
more librarians do research and
publish the results of this research.
Researchis that essential element
which extends the boundaries of
knowledge; it pushes and nudges
the profession forward and it attracts
people to the profession. To Mary Jo
Lynch there are four types of
research, namely, practical,
bibliographical, scholarly and
scientific. Practical research is that
which  discusses  practical
experiences, experiences which can
be used as examples, to be used,
built upon, altered for the use of
others. Scholarly research is thought
pieces or opinion pieces on aspects
of librarianship. These are critical to
the development of the profession.
And the profession certainly needs
more scientific research, that
continued on page 4...
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Atlantic Canadian
Imprints:

Not Enough of a
Good Thing

— Review by Douglas Lochhead

atricia Lockhart Fleming.
DAtlantic Canadian Imprints,

1801-1820: A Bibliography.
Toronto, Universityof Toronto Press,
1991. xviii, 188, [2] pp- $95.00 (cloth).
ISBN 0-8020-5872-8.

As the compiler-editor states, this
bibliography is “the first
comprehensive analytical
bibliography of Atlantic Canadian
imprints... [and] covers some 320
books, pamphlets, broadsides,
government publications and
serials”. It does not include
newspapers. Fleming describes her
work as a “descriptive” and
“historical” bibliography based on
“analytical” principles. By adhering
to the descriptive-historical
approach this bibliography is an
invaluable reference source for
future studies of the social history of
Atlantic Canada. In many ways
Fleming continues the scholarly
research provided by Marie
Tremaine in her great A Bibliography
of Canadian Imprints, 1757-1800
(1952).

Atlantic Canadian Imprints, 1801-
1820 provides us with a record of
imprints arranged chronologically.
Eachisaccounted for by a provincial
code and number. Detailed
information about title-page
transcriptions, collations, contents,.
paper, illustrations, typography and
binding is provided foreach item. In
addition Dr. Fleming has
supplemented almost every title
with historical notes regarding its
publishing history. The work also
includes six indexes.

continued on page 9...
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New from Micromedia

DIRECTORY OF INFORMATION SOURCES

The Directory of Information Sources in Canada,
formerly Access Canada, has been expanded to
include an additional 300 entries as well as 100 new
publishers. Also included is a new Author/Editor Index
to provide multiple access points to each publication

» The Directory references over 1,800 Canadian

¢ Contains more than 1,000 Canadian directory
publishers with addresses, telephone and fax

¢ Provides citations to English-language, French-
language and bilingual directories
¢ Includes books, annuals, and periodicals with
special directory issues
Look to the Directory of Information Sources in Canada

guides, membership
lists, product guides,

Call for more details.

Micromedia
Limited

Canada'’s Information People

20 Victoria Street

Toronto, Ontario M5C 2N8
(416) 362-5211

Toll Free 1-800-387-2689
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Swanick continued from page 3...
research whichby scientific methods
documents new knowledge. There
aremany potential areas for research
in librarianship; many areas are
undeveloped or underdeveloped.
Personally, I would recommend
studies on the book, publishing,

La Commission Régionale des Biblioteques du Huat-Saint-Jean commemorated

library history, bibliography,
collection development and
preservation. Of course, there are
many more, SO many more, areas for
study.

I enjoy the challenge of
bibliographical work. Some, for
example, David Weber, will argue

its 20th anniversary by presenting long-service awards to its imployees. Pictured
Sfrom left to right are Jocelyne LeBel, Director, NBLS; Yvette Fortin, Guy Nadeau
and Yvette Quimper, each with 20 years of service; and, Paulette Violette, President

of the Commission Régionale.
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that ‘bibliography is the heart of
librarianship.” The  terms
enumerative, historical and
analytical have been used to clarify
bibliography. I will simply interpret
the term bibliography to mean the
book’s constituent parts or paper,
binding, type design and use,
illustrative process(es), and printing
processes. These are only part of the
physical evidence of a book.
Depending upon the book, there is
the potential for many more
questions. Is it a first edition? A
reprint? Is there a bookplate?
Annotations? Is there a publishing
history? There are many more
question to be considered.

Some time ago, I received
financial assistance to author an
enumerative/analytical
bibliography of Alden Nowlan’s
published writings. I have learnt a
great deal about Nowlan’s writing
habits, his thoughts on printing and
design and about the publishing
process. For example, Nowlan’s

It all began in the library.

From the centuries-old compilation of knowledge to

the collection of books, the information age began in

the library. As did Utlas. Q@ Today, from the complete

range of bibliographic services through CATSS to our

complementary OCLC products, Utlas is the most

comprehensive technological support available to

Canada’s librarians. Q We understand your needs

because we share your roots.

tas
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poetry collection entitled Playing the
Jesus Game was his first work
published in the United States, in
Trumansburg, New York, to be
specific. During the years 1970-1973,
this work was published three
different times. This poses a few
questions. Why was it published
three times? Did Nowlan become
very popular in the United States,
more popular than originally
estimated? Were there changes in
the text of the poems with each
printing? How do I identify the
publishing chronology of these
volumes? There are several
challenges in this bibliography.
Nowlan wrote under several
pseudonyms; he wrote extensively
for newspapers and periodicals. 1
have over 2500 references to writings
by and about Nowlan. I suspect that
not all will agree on the importance
of this project.

I competed to obtain the money;
there was no one else considering an
Alden Nowlanbibliography, atleast
not that I knew of. All thataside, this
projectis research, will contribute to
further studies on Nowlan, an
important figure, and also will
contribute to further studies on the
society about which he wrote so
perceptively and so much. As hinted
at, bibliography is often the first step
to further research. This project has
been important for collection
development, preservation,
automation and simply for the
challenge of the chase.

There are many other areas for
research. Research invigorates,
research challenges, research offers
new perspectives. It is essential.
There are restraints, there always
will be restraints, and some will be
insurmountable. However, it is
critical for more librarians to be
involved in research  because
research certainly is essential to the
development of the professional
librarian.

Eric Swanickis Legislative Librarian at
the Legislative Library in Fredericton.

CACUL WORKSHOP
INCENTIVE GRANTS

e To promote continuing education
activities in academic
librarianship across the country.

¢ To provide funding support and
encouragement for workshops
and seminars atthe local, regional
and provincial levels.

e To provide financial assistance for
local workshops.

* $300 per region or province for co-
sponsorship of programs.

¢ Nextdates of submission: February
3, 1992 and June 12, 1992.

e Applications should state topic
and date of workshop, relevancy
to college/university libraries,
sponsoring bodies, estimated cost
and a contact person.

* Send inquires or applications to:
Debbie McGugan,

CACUL Director,

Education Library,
University of Saskatchewan,
Saskatoon, SK,

S7N OWO.

Phone: (306)966-5975,

FAX: (306)966-8719.



N.B. LEGISLATIVE LIBRARY CELEBRATES SESQUICENTENNIAL

n October 4th, the New
Brunswick Legislative
Library celebrated its

sesquicentennial. The Library had
been formally established in 1841,
formally because the roots of the
library lie in Jonathan Odell’s
collection brought to the colony in
1784.

Nearly 300 people, a number of
whom were from outside the
province, came to celebrate this
festive occasion. There were three
speakers. Dr. Russell King, then
Minister of Advanced Educationand
Training, spoke of the importance of
the Library within the larger context
of society in general as well as to the
Members of the Legislative
Assembly. The keynote speaker, Dr.
Marianne Scott, the National
Librarian, celebrated the Library in
abroader cultural and social context
and went on to cite some of the
Legislative Library firsts, the latest
of which is its issuing select
publications on permanent paper.
The Library’s latest publication, the
one launched by Dr. Scott entitled,
The Development of the New Brunswick
Legislative Library, 1841-1991
(separately published as Evolution de
la bibliothequedel’ Assembleelégislative
du Nouveau-Brunswick, 1841-1991),
was published on permanent paper.
By clenching in her fist a piece of
acidic paper, Dr. Scott showed a
major problem librarians must
contend with to preserve the written
heritage. A direct appeal was made
to the New Brunswick government
to use permanent paper in all their
publications. The Premier, Frank
McKenna, spoke of the importance
of the Legislative Library to the

The N.B. Legislative Library celebrates its Sesquicentennial. From left to right,
Dr. Russell King, E. Swanick, Marianne Scott, The Right Honourable Frank
McKenna Premier of New Brunswick.

Members of the Legislative
Assembly and also spoke of the
importantrolethe Library has played
in the promotion of the province
through the Library’s collections,
publications on and distribution of
New Brunswick materials.
Areception followed. The history
of the Library, New Brunswick
publications, New Brunswick
political ephemera and a selection of
rare books were all themes of the
evening’s exhibitions. The October
4th celebrations were the final in a
series of activities during the year.
In July and September, the
Legislative Library celebrated New
Brunswick librarianship and
libraries in a series of lectures. The
first talk was given by Peter F.
McNally of McGill University. His
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GRANTS
FOR BOOKS

The Institute for Peace and Security
is now holding its annual “Peace
and Security Bookshelf”
competition, offering a number of
$500 grants to secondary school and
public libraries wishing to develop
their collections in the areas of peace
and security from a Canadian
perspective.

Interested libraries should apply
totheInstitute withaletter indicating
why they could uge such a grant. If
the application is accepted, the
Institute will provide a cheque, a
bibliography, and suggestions for
promotion of the collection.

Contact: Director

Information Services

Canadian Institute for

International Peace and Security

360 Albert Street, Suite 900

Ottawa, Ontario

K1R 7X7

(613)990-1593; ENVOY:CIIPS

topic was “Libraries and Culture: A
New Brunswick Perspective.” The
second talk, “Jonathan Odell, New
Brunswick’s First" Librarian”and His
Library,” was given by Ann Condon
of the University of New Brunswick
(Saint John). The final talk in the
series was “Libraries in the P —

Information Age.” Mary Dykstra of -
Dalhousie gave this talk. All talks Schooner
Books

were filmed and shownon television.

The Library was the subject of a %

number of articles, staff interviews 5378 '”91'§_SL_"‘.2?_ 311_19
and promotional items. As Premier
McKenna stated, “The Legislative
Library has provided 150 years @f
dedicated service to New
Brunswickers.” The Library looks
forward to the challenges of the next
150 years.

We Buy and Sell Books

Secondhand & Rzre Books
for the Scholar, Collector &
Reader
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Children’s Book Wholesaler

Resource-based
learning??

WHoLE LANGUAGE APPROACH TO LANGUAGE ARTS

Reading
across the curriculum?

Have WE Got A LisT For You!!

Ask for our Lists
WE PREPARE LISTS OF THE BEST BOOKS TO SUPPORT

 Grammar * Canadian History » Geography * Science ¢ Historical
novels * Novel studies by grade * Canadiana ¢ Multiculturalism
* Picture books — OVER 150 LISTS

AND THEN WE SUPPLY THESE BOOKS ON REQUEST
— AT DISCOUNT PRICES

Cataloguing available for libraries




APLA ’92 “Beyond Fiche and Chips: A Menu for the Future”

Lost at Sea? Got that sinking
feeling? Plan to be in Halifax May
7—10, 1992 to get your compass set
on course and to regain an even keel
with workshops on more e-fish-ent
management skills, “net”working
and topicsas varied as fishin the sea.
Just sample these “catch”y tidbits:

Networking CD-ROMS

Stephen Sloan, head of the
Engineering Library at UNB, will
describe his practical experience with
CD-ROMS on a local area network
and discuss further possibilities for
networking. Technical issues will be
highlighted.

You Can’t Show That: Censorship
& Intellectual Freedom in Film and
Video

Video and film are forming an
increasingly important partoflibrary
collections. This workshop features
a panel discussion on intellectual
freedom issues concerning video,
film and television; special interests
and self-censorship in production;
the controlling factor of community
standards; and much more. Gordon
Parsons, founder of Wormwood
Cinema and Atlantic Film Festival
organizer, and Wally Wason,
Marketing Officer of the National
Film Board, are just two of the
speakers invited to “reel in” the
conference participants.

nformation need not be prehistoric

375 key English
updates online
American &
compnre-
one source

Information Literacy: Slogan or
Strategy?

How important is “information
literacy” for the future? Some say it
is a key issue for the nineties and
beyond—others are not so sure.
Librarians in the field will examine
and define the concept of
“information literacy” as well as offer
a range of perspectives on the issue.

Marketing Library Strategies:
Lessons from Free Enterprise

Profit-oriented organizations realize
the importance of marketing to their
financial well-being. Could the not-
for-profit library community pick
up any useful lessons from this
sector? Dr. Larry Amey will examine,
in detail, how libraries might adopt
and modify these marketing
strategies for their own purposes.

Monica Hughes

A reading, workshop, or both, by an
invited author has proved to be a
popular feature at previous APLA
conferences. APLA 92 will be no
exception. Monica Hughes,
celebrated SciFi author of “The Isis
Trilogy” and “Invitation to the
Game”, among other titles, will read
from her latest work at the Friday
night reception. She willalso present
a conference program “Envisioning
the Future: Issues in Writing Science
Fiction for Young People.”

Other Workshops

If the previous workshops noted

werejustnottheright “bait”, perhaps

the following topics will “hook” you:
¢ Internet Resources;

* Beyond Boolean;

e Welcometothe Future: Computer
Assisted Collection
Development;

* Copyright Update;

e The Effects of Technology on
Women;

* Getting to Yes: Skills for Personal
Negotiations;

e Grantsmanship.
to name only a few.

Pre-Conference Workshop

Just for the “halibut” plan to arrive
in Halifax for May 7th and drop
anchor at one of the two full-day
workshops being offered as the
“catch of the day”:

* Automation For School Libraries.
Canadianlibraryand information
consultant, Jane Beaumont, will
discuss in detail automation in
school libraries, from how to
assess the need for automation,
through successful conversion of
catalogue cards, to
implementation of the system.

* Evaluating Library Services.
Charles McClure, professor,
School of Information Studies,
Syracuse University, will discuss
the evaluation process, strategic
planning and an overview of
specific evaluation techniques
thatacademic, public and special
libraries might implement.
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Conference Banquet and Social
Event

Shrouded in “mist”ery, THE
social event of APLA 92 is one you
will not want to miss.

Wait with “baited” breath for
details in subsequent issues of the
APLA Bulletin.

APLA "92—a conference not to
be missed. So, chart a course for
Halifax and discover what
lies...”Beyond Fiche and Chips”.

APLA
MEMORIAL
AWARDS

e Travel and Study Fundse
e Available

Do youneed financial assistance
tostudy ordoresearch? Awards
are available from the APLA
Memorial Trust. To apply, send
aletter outlining your proposed
programme and estimated costs
and a copy of your curriculum
vitae to:
Margot Schnenk, Convenor
APLA Memorial Awards
Committee
Patrick Power Library
Saint Mary’s University
Halifax, Nova Scotia
B3H 3C3

Deadline forapplicationsis
March 31, 1992.

not with ...
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CANADA'S NATIONAL INDEKX,

: aml French Ianguage titles from all subjects areas. cm'ra_m —.weelrly
— published two weeks after latest periodical indexed. Now including 18
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444 Front St. West, Toronto, Ont. M5V 2S9 I__ Info Globe, 444 Front St. W, Toronto, Ont. M5V 288 2
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KEYNOTE
SPEECH:
A RECIPE FOR
CHANGE

Beyond fiche and chips may be
lobster, caviar, or oysters on the
half-shell; arich and tasty menu
for APLA '92. But, if sea
cucumbers and sea urchins
become the choice morsels of
the next century, what will be on
the menu for libraries and other
diners in the information
marketplace? Our keynote
speaker, Dr. Blaise Cronin, will
discuss the mortality of

traditional librarianship, its
demands and prospects for the
information workers of the
future, plus the strategies that

might enable librarians to face
change and remain competitive.
Dr.Cronin, formerly from the
University of Strathclyde,
Scotland, is now Dean, School
of Library and Information
Science, Bloomington, Indiana.
He is a popular speaker and has
written extensively on this topic.
In conjunction with Dr.
Cronin’s talk, conference
participants will be able to
discuss strategies for change in:
How information technology
is implemented;
Whatinformationtechnology
is implemented;
The professional skills
required fortheinformationage;
How libraryinstitutions must
change and adapt to a new
mould.
Plan to make vyour
reservations for a good table at
this timely treat.

DALHOUSIE
LECTURE
SERIES

The School of Library and
Information Studies, Dalhousie
University, will continue its Friday
lecture series during winter term
1991/92 with the following lectures:

January 24, 1992: “The
Computerization of Government
Information: Implications for
Today’s Information Professional,”
Arden Bell, Manager, Data
Dissemination, Statistics Canada,
Halifax

February 28. 1992 “Emerging
Technologies and  Records
Management: Challenges for 2000.”
Reuben Ware, Director, Provincial
Records Management, Nova Scotia
Department of GovernmentServices
March 13, 1992: “New Research
Perspectives: A Focus on the User,”
Elizabeth Frick, Associate Professor,
Dalhousie University School of
Library and Information Studies.
March27,1992: “Emerging Issues of
the 90’s—Implications for
Knowledge Workers.” Patrica
Bewers, Vice-President, Information
Technology Association of Nova
Scotia (ITANS)

April 3,1992: “Publishand Flourish:
Getting Started.” Bradd
Burningham, Editor APLA Bulletin,
and Robert Cook, Convenor,
Canadian Library Journal’s Editorial
Board

For more information, contact the
School of Library and Information
Studies.
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UPCOMING EVENTS

The Special Libraries Association’s Middle Management Institute will
be offering their Management Skills workshop inFredericton from April
9th to 11th and in Halifax from April 13th to 15th. For further details in
Fredericton, call Eric Swanick at (506)453-2338. In Halifax call the
School of Library and Information Studies at (302)494-3656.

NOTICE OF VACANCY

Position: Librarian III

Salary: 1,284 biweekly ($33,384 annually) [Under Review] (Salary is
20% lower for first six months).

Location: York Regional Library—Sub-Headquarters, Woodstock, New
Brunswick.

Responsibilities: To supervise and direct library operations within
the framework of established policies and practices in Carleton-
Victoria Counties in New Brunswick.

Main Duties: To supervise the six public libraries and bookmobiles
operating within the Sub-Headquarters area through scheduled
weekly visits and by periodical shifts on bookmobile. Written and
spoken competence in English is essential.

The successful applicant will also be responsible for the following

duties:

Reviewing and assigning work, and evaluating staff performance.

Attending Board meetings and providing orientation for trustees.

Serving actively on the central book committee.

Preparing book deposits and exchanges.

Providing inter-library loan service.

Meeting with the Regional Librarian on a regular basis for
discussion, evaluation and review.

Organizing workshops for employees and trustees as necessary.

Qualifications: Graduation from an accredited school of library
science with considerable publiclibrary experience and demonstrated
supervisory skills. Ability to work effectively with staff, board and
the public.

Apply in Writing: Regional Librarian
York Regional Library

4 Carleton Street

Fredericton, New Brunswick

E3B 5P4

Deadline: February 15, 1992.

Tel: (416) 252-3371

YOUR CANADIAN LIBRARY SUPPLY COMPANY

461 Horner Avenue, Toronto, Ontario M8W 4X2
Fax: (416) 252-9203
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Internet continued from page 1...

Brunswick, Mount Allison, and the
University of Prince Edward Island.
Regional library networks, such as
NOVANET, the network of
academic library OPACs in Nova
Scotia,arealso on the Internet. Seven
Nova Scotian post-secondary library
catalogs are represented in
NOVANET (see figure 1).

As close as Atlantic Canada
OPAC:s are to our fingertips, so are
other Canadian catalogs, such as
McGill University’s MUSE and
University of Toronto’s FELIX, and
American library catalogs. Examples
of some American OPACs which
areavailableon the Internet are those
of Harvard University, Washington
University, University of California,
Occidental College, Northwestern
University, and the Cleveland Public
Library. With access to library
catalogs in Europe, the Middle East,
Latin America, New Zealand, and
Australia, as well, (see figure 2) the
Internet provides us with the
holdings of a global library. Public
and academic libraries are not the
only institutions on the Internet,
National Libraries, governmentand
industry libraries are also there.

While mostinstitutions accessible
on the Internet contribute their online
catalogs, other types of databases
are also available, such as in-house
bibliographies. For example,
Carnegie  Mellon Library
Information Systemoffersa database
of Architectural Illustrations. When
the word Boston was searched in
this database, 66 records were
retrieved. Record number 6, which

Welcome to the

Dartmouth College Library Online System
Copyright 1987 by the Trustees of Dartmouth College

Complete texts of literature and scholarly works:

BIBLE -the King James Verslon of the Bible

SHAKESPEARE PLAYS -thirty-threeplays by Shakespeare

WELCOME TO MOVANET!

THIS ONLINE CATALOGUE LISTS MATERIALS HELD BY THE

FOLLOWING LIBRARIES

Dalheusle University

Mount Saint Vincent Unlversity

Nova Scotia College of Art and Design
Saint Mary’s University

Technical University of Nova Scotia
University College of Cape Breton
University of Kings College

DALAC ; DALLAW ;
MSVU

NSCAD

SMU

TUNS

L 91nbiy

ucee
KINGS

Deakin University Library

Details follow for Deakin University Library, Victoria,

figure 2
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SHAKESPEARE SONNETS -all of Shakespeare's Sonnets

identified the Boston Public Library,
displayed the bibliographic
information for a book which
includes an illustration of the
building.

The INTERNET, however,
provides access to more than just
library catalogs. Complete texts of
primary sources, often together with
critical commentaries, are available
on the Internet. For example,
Dartmouth College Library offers
the scholar at her or his workstation
the complete texts of the Bible and
Shakespeare’s plays and sonnets (see
figure 3). It is possible to search for
the terms “fatted calf” in the Bible,
and retrieve the story of the prodigal
son in Luke, chapter 15. The user is
then able to read the full text of this
chapter from verse 1 to 24 directly
ontheirscreen. Dante’s La Commedia,
together with full text commentaries,

is another example of a full text
database to which we have remote
access on the Internet.

In addition, via e-mail, Internet
offers access to electronic journals
and newsletters, such as the Public-
Access Computer Systems Review,
published by the University
Libraries of the University of
Houston. Users who subscribe to
thejournal receive thejournal’s table
ofcontents in theire-mail (seefigure
4). The user has theoption of sending
an FTP (file transfer protocol)
command to retrieve the full text of
any article listed. The article is
subsequently sent as a file to the
subscriber’s computer. Also
available online via Internet is Public
Access Computer Systems News, an
electronic full text newsletter, also
published at the University of
Houston.

Australia Reglon: VICTORIA (AUSTRALIA)

Library System: ALICE

ALICE -the Deakin Unlversity Library OPAC

Internet access to Deakin Unlversity Library (ALICE)
Access to the Deakin University Library’s online library system
can be gained from any terminal which Is connected to the

INTERNET network.

There is also a wide range of
factual information available on the
Internet. For example, CARL, the
Colorado Alliance of Research
Libraries, offers a selection of 7
information databases (see figure 5).
Choice Book Reviews, a journal
frequently used by librarians for
selection of materials, is one of the
databases available. For example, a
subject search for books about
Buddhism and women can be
executed, and the searcher may view
the bibliographic information and
the complete Choice review for each
item identified.

Environmental Education, a
directory of environmental
education agencies, organizations,
and groups who make available
information on environmental

issues,is another information
database available from CARL. If
the user runs a search on acid rain,
this database provides the user with
addressesand descriptions of groups
who are involved with this issue,
together with lists of activitieswhich
the groups have undertaken. Metro
Denver Facts provides statistical and
regional information about Denver.
School Model Programs provides
information about educational
improvement programs by
identifying and describing
educational programs in Colorado
that work towards fostering school
improvement. The database also
provides the user with addresses to
contact for further program
information. Factual databases
produced by other institutions
include PENpages, produced by
Penn State University, and a
database of agricultural and
nutritional information, including
statistics and consumer oriented
information. The Cleveland free-net
allows users to visit Cleveland-area
siteselectronically and also provides
access to various Cleveland online
catalogs.

Thedatabases mentionedareonly
a few examples of the many types of
informationavailable on the Internet.
Internetalso makesavailableseveral
archivesof computer software, from
which the user may download
freeware computer programs.
Commercial databases may be
accessed on the Internet, but these
are often accompanied with
password restrictions. OCLC’s EPIC
and the RLIN (Research Libraries
Group), both requiring passwords
to access, are other examples of
sources on the Internet. Campus
information is commonly available
also, including faculty job
opportunities, off-campus housing,
courseoutlines, university calendars,
research opportunities, listings of
social and cultural events, university
policies and procedures, student
activities, and news and weather.

Lastly, there are guides to the
Internet available , both online and
paper, as well as software which
provides menu-driven access to
Internet information resources. The
former includes Library Resources on
The Internet: Strategies for Selection
and Use, edited by Laine Farley,

The Public-Access Computer Systems Review

Published on an Irregular basls by the University Librarles,

University of Houston. Technical support Is provided by the

Information Technology Division, University of Houston.

Circulation: 2,685 subscribers In 32 countries.

(pp. 25-38)

figure 4

CONTENTS

SPECIAL SECTION ON NETWORK-BASED ELECTRONIC SERIALS

The Electronic Journal: What, Whence, and When?
Ann Okerson (pp. 5-24)

To retrieve this file: GET OKERSON PRV2N1

Online Journals: Disciplinary Designs for Electronlc Scholarship

Teresa M. Harrison, Timothy Stephen, and James Winter

To retrieve this file: GET HARRISON PRV2N1




Welcome to the CARL System

A Computerized Network of Systems and Services

INFORMATION DATABASES

60. Cholce Book Revlews

61. Encyclopedia

62. Environmental Education

63. Metro Denver Facts

64. School Model Programs

65. Internet Resource Guide

66. Department of Energy

SELECTED DATABASE:

which grew out of the 1990 annual
meeting of the Direct Patron Access
Committee. The purpose of this
guide is to give Internet users
strategies for identifying and using
library catalogs on the Internet,
providing examples of library
systemsand resources, and the titles

G ainbij

Cholce Book Reviews

of directories for locating available
systems. Canadian Internet Accessible
Librariesisalisting of approximately
21 online library catalogs in Canada
accessible via the Internet. There are
international directories, such as the
Billy Barron list and the Art St.
George list, and guides for Australia
and the United Kingdom.

Hytelnet is an example of
software which assists users in
reaching Internetaccessiblelibraries
and other information sites. Library
catalogs arearranged by country and
instructions toaccessindividualsites
are provided. Libtel is another
example of software which provides
the user with menu-driven access to
Internet sites.

Suggested Readings

There is a new column in
Computers in Libraries by Gord
Nickerson about the Internet. The
purpose of thecolumnis “to provide
a useful guide to the resources on
the Internet for new users.” Itis non-
technical in its approach and
promises futurearticlesonelectronic
mail, OPACs, archive sites, how to
use TCP/IP application programs,
and detailed coverage of individual
resources on the Internet.

Arms, Caroline R. “Using The
National Networks: Bitnet and The
Internet” Online 14 (September 1990)
p- 24-29.

Kalin, Sally W. & Tennant, Roy.
“Beyond OPAC:s ... The Wealth of
Information Resources on The
Internet” Database 14 (August 1991)
p- 28-33.

Raeder, A.W. & Andrews, K.L.
“Searching Library Catalogs on The
Internet: A Survey” Database Searcher
6 (September 1990) p. 16-31.

Angela Lonardo is Information Services
Librarian, Memorial University of
Newfoundland, Queen Elizabeth II
Library.
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Imprints continued from page 3...

This bibliography would have
been greatly enhanced if it had
included a longer introduction.
Bibliographical methods are
outlined infullbutnoreasonis given
for the early cut-off date of 1820. If
thiswork had been extended to 1841,
the end-date of Fleming’sadmirable
Upper Canadian Imprints 1801-1841
(1988), much more about the printing
history of the Atlantic provinces
would have been revealed. This
longer period saw dramatic changes
in printing processes and a marked
proliferation in the publishing
industry throughoutall four Atlantic
provinces. The important role of
printing and publishing inoursocial
history would have been
documented in much greater detail.
One would hope that Dr. Fleming
plans a study of this period in the
near future.

Atlantic Canadian Imprints, 1801-
1820 is a valuable reference source
for all book collectors, both private
and institutional. Its meticulous
scholarship and bibliographical
expertise is everywhere evident.
One’s only reservation is that there
is not more of it. Two decades more
at least.

Douglas Lochhead is a noted
bibliographer and was APLA’s Merit
Award winner in 1990.

““Tell them

we'd like them to

That's what our President said.

How's that? we asked.

“We want to tell Maritime librar-
ians about BiblioTrac,” he said. “Write
us a zinger of an ad. Let us talk to
them.”

What should we tell them? we
asked, turning to the keyboard.

“We've got the friendliest library
software anywhere,” said the Presi-
dent. “It's all colour-coded, pull-down
menus, point'n shoot searching, reads
and writes MARC records...”

Great, we said, typing furiously.
What else?

phone us ”’

“It'll handle any size of library.
And we sell it in modules, so you only
have to buy what you actually need.
We've even got a Get-Started version
that only costs $695. And we're right
here in Atlantic Canada, so our service
is splendid.”

Anything else?

“Kids love BiblioTrac. Wheez-
ing old geezers love it. Students love
it. Librarians love it.”

Lovable library software?

“Great phrase!” cried the Presi-
dent. “Put it in the ad!”

So we did. Now, all you have to
do is pick up the phone and call him at
(902) 863-3361.

The President will send you some
literature. Then, if you're still inter-
ested, he'll send you a free BiblioTrac
demonstration disk to run on your
Own computer.

The President thinks you'll love it.
Who are we to argue?

THE NEXT
GENERATION OF
LIBRARY SOFTWARE

BiblioTrac © Novara Software Inc. 95 College Street, Antigonish, Nova Scotia, Canada B2G 1X6 Tel (302) 863-3361 Fax (902) 863-2580




NEWS FROM THE REGIONS

NEWS FROM
NEW
BRUNSWICK/
NOUVELLES DU
NOUVEAU-
BRUNSWICK

Public Libraries

The York Regional Library hosted
a one day Picture Book Workshop
on November 18th in Fredericton.
Representatives from thedownriver
branches were invited and about 20
people came from all parts of the
region. The workshop covered the
issue of quality in picture books and
how to recognize it, and included
sessions in choosing, using, and
recommending picture books for
preschoolers and the early grades.
From the opening presentation
“What's wrong with Ninja Turtles?”
to the closing roundtable discussion
of favourite books the session was
judged a success. This was the first
of a planned series of sessions
designed for the staffin the branches.
On the following weekend a
workshop was held on story telling
and storytimes for the staff in the
upriver branches. Atthe Fredericton
Public Library a large audience
gathered for a storytelling session
on Dec. 5th, St. Nicholas” Eve. The
story tellers were Paddy Gregg
(former CBC announcer), Norm
Foster (playwright) and Michael
Shamata (TNB Director). In this time
of cutbacks, it is somewhat
heartening to hear of the recent sod
turning ceremony in Chipman to
mark the beginning of construction
of a fifteen hundred square foot
extension to their library.

Dans les cadres de son 20iéme
anniversaire, la Commission
régionaledes bibliothequesdu Haut-
Saint-Jean soulignait le 23 novembre
derniers les 10, 15, et 20 années de
service de ses employés. Les
employés concernés ont requ des
marques de reconnaissance portant
le logo de la Bibliotheque régionale.
Différents invités d’honneur ont
rehaussé le succes de cette soirée: la
directrice du Service des
bibliotheques du Nouveau-
Brunswick, Madame Jocelyne LeBel
et les commissaires de la
Commission régionale. Le tout sest
terminé par une soirée dansante.

Judy Heron, the Saint John
Regional Library representative on the
Executive of the New Brunswick
Library Trustees Association,
attended the meeting in Bathurst
where a brief was presented to
Marcelle Mersereau, the new
Minister of Municipalities, Culture
and Housing. Atthe Central Library,
the Adult Services Dept. recently
featured popular story teller Jackie
Webster and Self-Help Coordinator
Sharon McCutcheon, while the
Audio Visual Dept. featured

representatives from Symphony
New Brunswick. On the art scene,
the Kennebecasis Public Library
featured a very popular art display
by the husband and wife team of
Carolyn (watercolours) and Hal
(photographs) KillaminOctober and
the West Branch Library Gallery
featured local artist Catherine
Sommerville. The St. Croix Public
Library successfully raised
$22,000.00 for the purchase of a
microfilm reader/printer.

The Albert-Westmorland-
Kent Regional Library reported that
award-winning local author
Antonine Mailletrecently visited the
Bouctouche Public Library to present
an autographed copy of each of her
books. During the Northrop Frye
Festival, held in Moncton, the
Moncton Public Library officially
named one of its meeting rooms after
this famous former resident. A
permanent display of his books has
been set up adjacent to the room.
Among otheractivities inthe library
during the Festival was the
“Bookworm Brain of Moncton”
contest based on the game show
“Jeopardy”. The two contending
teams consisted of staff members,
board members and library patrons,
with Councillor Peter Ford and M.P.
George Rideout acting as “celebrity
captains”.

Archives

The “Survey Report of
Mount Allison University Archives”
by Eva Burnham has been published.
It contains the results of her survey
of the Mount Allison University textile
collection, undertakenin April 1988,
initiated by the New Brunswick
Conservation Committee.

With the recent
amalgamations of various New
Brunswick government functions,
the Provincial Archives of New
Brunswick, formerly a branch of
Tourism, Recreation and Heritage,
was transferred to the Dept. of
Supply and Services. This decision
reflects more clearly the role of
archives as an essentiai component
of government management and
operation. The popular exhibit “La
mer est mon domaine/The Sea is
My Domain” will be displayed at
the Provincial Archives during the
winter months. Co-sponsored by
the Archivesand the Villageacadien,
the exhibit has attracted large
audiences at the Village (Grand
Anse), the Musee acadien in
Moncton, and the Nepisiguit
Centennial Library in Bathurst. In
November, all staff attended an
introductory session on disaster
planning and preparedness which
was organized by Archives
Conservator Harold Holland. A
series of workshops on aspects of
disaster planning and preparedness
will be presented in 1992.

New Brunswick Library
Association

The committee for the formation of a
New Brunswick Library Association
met in Fredericton in October.
Margaret Wicken has been
appointed chairperson of the group.
The group will be contacting
potential members, plus other library
associations. The members of the
Formation Committee have agreed
to work toward the establishment of
a New Brunswick Professional
Librarians Association/ Association
desbibliothecaires professionnel(les)
du Nouveau-Brunswick. The next
meeting of thegroup will bein March
1992.

People

Kerri Robinson, formerly at the York
Regional Library Sub-Headquarters
in  Woodstock, moved to
Collingwood, Ontario in December.

~ At the Saint John Regional
Library, Kim MacKinnon-Lemon has
returned from her leave of absence
to study at Dalhousie University
School of Library and Information
Studies. The wedding of East Branch
Manager Valerie Brooker to Stephen
Bauer took place in October. Lynn
Jenkins has been appointed the
Bibliotheque Le Cormoran
representative to the Saint John
Regional Library Board. Frances
Corbett has been re-elected
Chairperson, and Martha Edwards,
Vice-Chairperson, of the Saint John
Free Public Library Board.

Brian McNally is the new Atlantic
Provinces reporter for Database
Canada. Anyone with news items
on new database software,
improvements to old database
software, new databases in process,
etc. should please forward details to
Brian at Mount Allison University.

Susan Collins

NEWS FROM

NOVA SCOTIA

Legislative Library of Nova Scotia

Over the past year, approximately
17,000 records were sent to OCLC
for retrospective conversion. The
data base is now 20,000 records and
growing. The Public Access
Catalogue has proved very popular.
For the convenience of MLA’s and
their staff, the library is currently
arranging for dial-up access to the
on-linecatalogue forall three Caucus
offices. The next phase of automation
will be the installation of the
Acquisition and Serials modules.
Two Library Technician Students
from the Nova Scotia Community
College recently completed their
work experience in the Technical
Services Department. A recent

Library School Graduate is working
withthe Technical Services Librarian
on records generated by the recon.

NOVA SCOTIA PROVINCIAL
LIBRARY

The Feasibility Study has been
completed and the final report has
been tabled. The Provincial Library
Integrated Automated Library System:
Final Report is available for loan
through the Provincial Library’s
ReferenceServices Department. The
Steering Committee will be meeting
in the New Year to discuss its results
and to make recommendations.
Technical Services processed over
30,000 items before the end of the
year, ahead of their deadline! NSPL
hopes to be in its new quarters by
spring, a little later than first
anticipated.

CANADIAN PARKS SERVICE.
ATLANTICREGIONALLIBRARY

Lynn O’Brien has been Acting Chief
of Information Holdings
Management since January of 1991.
Sheis responsible for the library and
the records office in the Atlantic
Region. She is also Coordinator of
Access to Information and Privacy
for the region.

HALIFAX CITY REGIONAL
LIBRARY

On November 12, 1991, HCRL
celebrated its 40th birthday. It began
as the Halifax Memorial Library in
1951, so named in memory of
Canadians who died in war. Miss
Mary (Mollie) Cameron, the first
Chief Librarian, and Mr. Donald
Crowdis, the first Chairman of the
Library Board, participated in the
celebrations. At the Halifax 1999
Conference, held in April 1991, Mr.
Philip Vaughan, the Chairman of
HCRL Board, presented a proposal
for a new main library to
commemorate the 250thanniversary
of the founding of Halifax in 1749.
The HCRL Board recently released
its RFP (request for proposals) foran
automated library system.

South Shore Regional Library

Author Barbara Greenwood
conducted a creative writing
workshop at the Bridgewater
Branch. It was very successful and
was attended by people of all ages.
The SSRL Board is working on a
fundraiser, scheduled for April 25,
1992. Plans are not yet confirmed,
but it is likely that a fantasy “Cruise
around the World” will be the theme.
The inaugural meeting of the Friends
of the SSRL was held in November.
Founding members organized the
group, drafted a statement of
purpose, and discussed future
projects. They would like to hear
from other libraries who have
“Friends” groups.



Annapolis Valley Regional Library

Two Capital Grant Proposals are
being recommended by the
Provincial Library Council to the
Minister of Education for 1992-93.
The proposals are to move two
existing branches, Annapolis Royal
and Wolfville, to larger quarters. The
moving of the Annapolis Royal
Branch would mean more space for
Regional Headquarters. The
Wolfville Branch has been going
ahead with their plans as a
community effort. They will be
launching an official fund raising
campaign in the spring to renovate
the former Wolfville train station,
whichisinthelaststages of purchase
from the railway. The Kingston
branchis presently being expanded.
The Branch is moving from second
floor to street level location, where
an addition is being built.

Mount Saint Vincent University
Library

University Librarian Lucien
Bianchini will be taking early
retirement effective January 1, 1993.
Prior to hisretirement, Mr. Bianchini
will be taking a year’s leave of
absence beginning January 1, 1992.
The Senate of Mount Saint Vincent
University recognized the long and
devoted service of Mr. Bianchini,
who assumed the position of
University Librarian in 1973.

Nova Scotia Library Association
On November 1, NSLA held a

reception at the Maritime Museum
in Halifax to present the first annual

Ann Connor Brimer Award for an

outstanding contribution to
children’s literature in Atlantic
Canada. The award went to Joyce
Barkhouse for her book Pit Pony.
The NSLA membership driveisnow
underway. Annual membershipsare
available, for a fee of $10, from
Crystal Bethune, Western Counties
Regional Library, 405 Main Street,
Yarmouth, N.S. B5A 1G3.

Halifax Library Association

A workshop on Wordperfect is
tentatively scheduled for January 25.
In March, the Cultural Affairs
Library of the N.S. Department of
Tourismand Culture will be toured.
The Annual General Meeting will be
held in April at the L W.K. Hospital
Library.

HALL (Halifax Area Law Libraries)

The November Meeting of HALL
included a demonstration of
Canadian Law On-line, an
automated version of Canadian
Abridgement, the basic Canadian
research source for case law. The
Joint Committee on Computer
Access to Nova Scotia Legislation
reports that there is an agreement in
principle to allow Nova Scotia
statutes and regulations to be
accessed via QuickLaw. Marie
DeYoung, N.S. Department of the
Attorney General, and a member of
the Legislative Council, will assist
QL Systems Ltd. with a prototy pe of
the on-line data base. HALL
members appeared before the CLIC
Task force on Electronic Access to
Government Information to present

views from the private and public
sector. HALL also participated in
testing an on-line tutorial, designed
by Donna Bourne-Tyson, for
searching QuickLaw. The Law
Foundation of N.S. provided
funding for the project,and it will be
distributed free of charge by the
Continuing Legal Education Society
of N.S. At the December meeting,
Doug Vaisey, Saint Mary’s
University Library, and Cyndi
Murphy, Stewart McKelvey Stirling
Scales Law Library, gave a
presentation to HALL on sources of
business and financial information.
Lynn Duquette of Dalhousie Law
Library organized the program.

Nova Scotia Government Libraries
Council

The NSGLC has had a very active
fall. Two position papers were
prepared. One is an Automation
Position Paper and the other is a Job
Classification Paper. These were
submitted to the Provincial
Librarian. Marie DeYoung is the
NSGLC representative to the
Provincial Resource Sharing
Committee. The Fall Workshop was
the NSGLC’s participation in the
Canadian Library Association’s
Teleconference on Copyright. The
Spring Workshop is on Performance
Appraisal, and is tentatively
scheduled for February 28 at the
Public Archives of N.S.

Guwen Whitford

NEWS FROM
PRINCE EDWARD

ISLAND

Robertson Library, University of
Prince Edward Island

September saw the official launching
of Bobcat, UPEl's new automated
library system. Attending the
ceremony were the President, Dean
of Arts, members of the University
Senate, library staffand other invited
guests. A press release appearing
later in the week explained the
benefits of the system and how it
could hook up with CAeNet and
Internet, allowing access to UPEI'’s
library database from anywhere in
the world.

The circulation module of the
DRA systemisup and running.Only
a few minor problems have been
encountered. Staff have developed
new policies and procedures for
overdues. The new system gives
them the ability to charge fines for
overdue materials. The CD-ROM set
up is being heavily used. Patrons
now havetheability to off-print their
citations. Work continues on the
retrospective conversion, with
approximately 125,000 records
entered to date.

A search committee of eight
members has been struck to work on
the procedures to fill the University
Librarian’s position, which will be
vacantin August 1992. Three library
staff are sitting on the committee.

Provincial Library

A review on selected operations
was carried out in June by a
consultant from Peat, Marwick,
Stevenson & Kellog. The Department
of Community and Cultural Affairs
has initiated several changes in
upper and middle management
positions since September. The
senior management exchange has
Don Scott, Provincial Librarian,
assuming the duties of the Director
of Policy and Planning. The
incumbent of that position, Albert
MacDonald, hasbecome the Director
of the Provincial Library. The
exchange is for a minimum of 12
months. In October Priscilla
Ykelenstam, Technical Services and
Systems Librarian, was seconded to
the position of Chief Librarian,
Confederation Centre Public
Library. The incumbent of that
position, Bill Masselink, has been
seconded to the position of (P.E.L.)
Manager of the Canada Prince
Edward Island Cooperation
Agreement on Cultural
Development. Joan Ricketts is
continuing to act as Manager of
Technical Services and Systems.
Dawn Hooper has been hired on a
part-time basis as a Special Projects
Librarian. She will be assisting in the
organization of the collections for
the Eastern and Western Regional
Libraries.

The new French Library located
in the Carrefour Isle-Saint Jean area
opened in October. This is a
combined public-school library
operation.

The new Summerside Rotary
Regional Library officially opened

itsdoors the week of November 18th,

culminating a highly successful
fund-raising campaign. Over
$400,000 has been pledged to cover
renovations, new furnishings and
all the other components needed to
putthelibraryin their newand vastly
improved site. .

Public Libraries Act

In the first week of November three
groups presented briefs to the
committee of the Legislature
assigned to the Public Libraries Act.
Submissions were made by the
Prince Edward Island School Library
Association, the Prince Edward
Island Professional Librarians’
Association, and the BenevolentIrish
Society. The Committee will be
assessing the recommendations put
forward for adding to or modifying
the present version of the Act. Final
reading is scheduled when the
House opens in the Spring.

School Libraries

The news fromschools isautomation
and more automation. Various
events have contributed to this, a
significant one being the course on
computers given last summer in the
diploma program for teacher-
librarians at UPEI. Seventeenschools
have either purchased or are in the
process of purchasing micro-based
library systems; three of these are in
the MAC environment; the others
are IBM based, principally the
MicroCat system. One school has
purchased Lantastic to setup a
networking system. A CD-ROM
reader has been installed in the
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School Librarian Consultant’s office
inthe Department of Education. The
first software package purchased
was National Geographic’s
Mammals. Sandra Richardson, the
consultant, along with other
curriculum consultants of the
Department, will be adding
software, assessing its use and
recommending how it can best be
used within the school system.

The School Library Association
had their annual meeting on
November 8 as part of a province-
wide development day. Science and
Technology was the theme for the
workshop day. Presentations were
given on science research; CD-ROM.
technology and software; video laser
disk technology and software; and,

“school library applications of
microcomputers, including specific
library systems as wellas curriculum
programs developed with
Hypercard. Other developments
discussed included NEWBED, a
project of the New Brunswick
Department of Education. Several
Island schools have access to this
system which carries educational
software and has electronic mail
capabilities. Don Carter’s Bargain
Periodical Index has been loaded into
this system. Presently there are no
datapac costs as Island Tel has
donated five lines to the end of June
1992. Two schools are also involved
in the Statistics Canada project,
which allows them electronic access
to statistical data.

Ray Doiron, Teacher-Librarianat
Glen Stewart Elementary School, is
one of two Island teachers receiving
the Marshall McLuhan
Distinguished Teacher Award,
honouring achievements of
educators across Canada. The
honour is being bestowed in
recognition of his work in the
development of the school library
automated systems as well as
development of library-based
curriculum software programs.

The School Library Association
presented two briefs recently, one to
the Legislative Committee on the
Public Libraries Act, and the second
to the Educational Task Force on
Government Reform.

Holland College Library

Brenda Brady has been appointed
College Librarian for the period
October 1991 to the end of August
1992. The Library Services Division
now comes under the Department
of Development and External
Affairs. It was previously part of the
Administrative Service Department.
Joanne MacDonald has moved from
her library technician position in
Harbourside Centre, Summerside,
to the newly reclassified library
technician positionat the Technology
Centrein the West Royalty Industrial
Park. Jean Lykow, formerly at the
Provincial Library, has been
appointed to the Harbourside
position.

Prince Edward Island Professional
Librarians” Association

PEIPLA presented a brief early
November concerning the Public
Libraries Act. The fall meeting was
held on December 5 at the Glen
Stewart Elementary School, where a

continued on page 12...
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special presentation was made by
Ray Doiron, Teacher-Librarian. New
officers for the coming term are:
Noreen Hanus, President; Sandra
Richardson, Vice-President;and Nan
Bailey, Secretary-Treasurer.

Priscilla Ykelenstam

NEWS FROM

NEWFOUNDLAND

UNIVERSITY

Elaine Duffie has been appointed
Head, Technical Services in the
Health Science Library at Memorial.
She comes from the University of
Western Ontario, where her most
recent position was Head,
Government Publications
Cataloguing Unit at D.B. Weldon
Library.

The Atlas of Newfoundland and
Labrador was recently printed. The
cartographic design was done by
Gary McManus and Cliff Wood of
the MUN Cartographic Laboratory
with help from a variety of other
people. The publisher is Breakwater.

PUBLIC LIBRARIES

The Provincial Public Libraries
Board is watching the Provincial
Government’s amalgamation
activities with interest. When two
adjoining communities, each with
its own public library, are
amalgamated, fewer local library
boards may be the result.

The Provincial Public Libraries
Board has now produced a Literacy
Kit aimed at new learners and is in
the process of shipping a core
collection of literacy materials to
selected libraries throughout the
province.

IntheTechnical Services Division,
all are busy preparing for the
installation of the new automation
system. The target date is April 1,
1992. The Provincial Public Library
Serviceshavealsorecently arranged
for a bulk purchase of EMPAC
computers, enabling both staff
interested in personal computers for
their own use and several regional
officesand departments to purchase
systems at a reasonable price.

Children’s Book Festival guests
for 1991 were lan Wallace fgr the
Island and Budge Wilsdén for
Labrador. lan Wallace gave public
readings in libraries at Stephenville,
Holyrood, Gander and Port
Saunders. Budge Wilson visited the
North West River Volunteer Public
Library. Concern hasbeenexpressed
over the reduction in the number of
public readings available through
the Canada Council. The Western
and Northern-Labrador Regionsalso
hosted a tour by the Spectrum Cross-
Cultural Institute’s “Four Winds
Gypsy Troupe” from New
Hampshire. = The  troupe’s
performances of story, song and
dance were well received inlibraries
in L’Anse au Loup, St. Lunaire-
Griquet, Corner Brook, Stephenville,
Stephenville Crossing and Port aux
Basques.

The Gander Region held its first
regional staff workshop in seven
years. Funding for staff up-grading
has been severely limited, so staff
wereamenable to usinga UIC rebate
and other means for keeping costs
down, justforanopportunity to meet
together and to share frustrations
over inter-library loan paperwork
and general underfunding. Other
topics covered were fundraising (or
lack of it) by local boards, the
Provincial Public Library Board'’s
automation project,Story Tellingand
an information session on the CUPE
contract. Gander Regionalsoadvises
of a $500 bookshelf grant received
by the Twillingate Public Library
from the Canadian International
[nstitute for Peace and Security.

The Provincial Reference and
ResourceLibrary,St. John's, received
a $2,000 Backlog Reduction Grant
from the Newfoundland and
Labrador Council of Archives. The
Backlog Reduction Program is
sponsored by the Federal
Government to allow archives or
institutions which have archival
collections to make inventories or
other finding aids for unorganized
collections.

The Library also received the
services of Clara Rutherford,
Travelling Archivist, who has
worked for the past 18 months on
similar collections in the province
where Backlog Grants werereceived.
Inaddition to providing the services
of an experienced person, the
Travelling Archivist Program also
provides matching funds from the
Archives Assaciation of
Newfoundland and Labrador
(ANLA). The funds were used to
organize the Henry ]. Stabb Co./
Charles MacKenzie Harvey
Collection. A printed finding aid has
been produced and Clara recently
accepted a two and a half year
contract position as Accessions
Archivist with the Territorial
Archives in the Yukon.

Apologies for lack of school and
special library news this issue.

Anyone interested in running for
the Executive of APLA as Vice-
President, Newfoundland, a position
which includes preparation of this
column, and many other interesting
duties, should contact me, Elinor
Benjamin, (709-634-7333) or Andrea
John (902-420-5507).

Elinor Benjamin

People Counters

A library director has designed and
is marketing an accurate electronic
device that uses aninvisible beamto
count the people that enter your
library. Usable anywhere, portably
or permanantly. $299 US, includes
shipping. Full warranty for one year.
Over 500 sold in the U.S. and
Canada. Laser Counters, 1420 W.
Walnut, Blytheville, AR., 72315. Ph.
1-501-763-0554
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and services.

small cities.

Mr. Frank Jean, Chairman,
York Regional Library Board,
c/o0 4 Carleton Street,
Fredericton,

New Brunswick,

E3B 5P4.

POSITION OPEN:
Regional Librarian

LOCATION: Fredericton, New Brunswick

We seek an enthusiastic and energetic leader who will successfully
blend broad experience in librarianship and solid understanding of the
public library environment with strong management skills and the
imagination for thoughtful innovation. The successful applicant will be
expected tovigorously foster productive relationshipsamong the eighteen
public library boards and the employees.

Working with and reporting to a Board of Trustees, the Regional
Librarian s the chief executive officer of the systemand is responsible for
the direction and general administration of its collections, staff, finances

York Regional Library, the largest of the Province’s regions, has
twenty-one branches, 2 bookmobiles and a sub-headquarters in
Woodstock. York serves a population of 189,598 throughout central and
western New Brunswick. Two of its branches are located in unilingual
francophone centres and seven are public school libraries located in
schools. There are ten professional positions and 72 non-professional.

Interested candidates must have a library degree from an accredited
Library School, together with a minimum of five years professional
library experience. The successful candidate will have proven ability in
working effectively with administration, staff and the general public.
Written and spoken competence in English is essential.

The Headquarters of the York Regional Library is situated in
Fredericton, New Brunswick’s capital, and one of Canada’s loveliest

Deadline for applications is February 15, 1991. Please submit recent
curriculum vitae and names of three referees to:

tic Provinces Library Association. The Association
seeks to promote library service in the provinces of
New Brunswick, Newfoundland, Nova Scotia and
Prince Edward Island, to serve the professional
interests of librarians in the region, to serve as a
focal point for all those in library services in the
Atlantic Provinces, and to cooperate with library
associations and other organizations on matters of
mutual concern.

Personal membership in the Association costs
$25 and includes a subscription to the APLA Bulle-
tin, which is published six times a year—Septem-
ber, November, January, March, May and July. An
Institutional Membership costs $75. Institutions
may subscribe to the Bulletin only for $25. For more
information contact the Atlantic Provinces Library
Association, c/0 The School for Library and Infor-
mation Studies, Dalhousie University, Halifax,
N.S. Single copies of the Bulletin are available for
$4.25.

Submissions for the Bulletin (typed, double-
spaced), news and correspondence should be sent

The APLA Bulletinis the official organ of the Atlan- |

The APLA Executive 1991-9

Publication Information

to the Editor, Bradd Burningham, Ralph Pickard
Bell Library, Mount Allison University, Sackville,
N.B., EOA 3C0, or may be sent by Envoy to:
B.BURNINGHAM. The phone number is (506) 364-
2571, FAX (506) 364-2617. The deadline for submis-
sions is the 15th of the month preceding the month
of issue (i.e.: August 15, October 15, December 15,
F 15, April 15, and June 15). All correspon-
dzt:\?eaggardin};madvm' ing should be addressedP‘on
to the Advertising Editor, Gwen Creelman, Ralph
Pickard Bell Library, Mount Allison University,
Sackville, N.B., EOA 3C0 or may be sent by Envoy
to: G.CREELMAN, FAX (506) 364-2617.

The Bulletinis indexed in Library and Informa-
tion Science Abstracts, Canadian Periodical Index,
and the Canadian Magazine Index and is available
online in the Canadian Business & Current Affairs
Database. Back volumes are available from Univer-
sity Microfilms, Ann Arbor, Mi, U.S.A., 48106.

Bradd Burningham is the Editor of the Bulletin,
Moira Davidson is the Managing Editor, Gwen
Creelman is the Advertising Editor, and Nancy
Cohen is the News Editor.
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